

# Journal of Current Chinese Affairs

China aktuell

Kamerling, Susanne, and Frans-Paul van der Putten (2011), An Overseas Naval Presence without Overseas Bases: China's Counter-piracy Operation in the Gulf of Aden, in: *Journal of Current Chinese Affairs*, 40, 4, 119-146. ISSN: 1868-4874 (online), ISSN: 1868-1026 (print)

The online version of this article and the other articles can be found at: </

#### Published by

GIGA German Institute of Global and Area Studies, Institute of Asian Studies in cooperation with the National Institute of Chinese Studies, White Rose East Asia Centre at the Universities of Leeds and Sheffield and Hamburg University Press.

The *Journal of Current Chinese Affairs* is an Open Access publication. It may be read, copied and distributed free of charge according to the conditions of the Creative Commons Attribution-No Derivative Works 3.0 License.

To subscribe to the print edition: <ias@giga-hamburg.de> For an e-mail alert please register at: <www.CurrentChineseAffairs.org>

The *Journal of Current Chinese Affairs* is part of the GIGA Journal Family which includes: Africa Spectrum • Journal of Current Chinese Affairs • Journal of Current Southeast Asian Affairs • Journal of Politics in Latin America • <www.giga-journal-family.org>





## An Overseas Naval Presence without Overseas Bases: China's Counter-piracy Operation in the Gulf of Aden

Susanne KAMERLING and Frans-Paul VAN DER PUTTEN

Abstract: This article aims to assess how China is using its navy to secure its interests in the Gulf of Aden, and what this means for the European Union. The analysis of how China's naval presence in the Gulf of Aden has evolved since early 2009 suggests that China's increasing interests and involvement in Africa do not necessarily lead to the establishment of Chinese naval bases in or close to the continent. To supply its ships, the Chinese navy may well continue using the commercial-diplomatic model that China has been developing. This model is based on China's close diplomatic relations with countries in the region and the extensive presence of Chinese companies to whom logistical services can be outsourced and who are under a greater degree of state influence than most Western multinationals. One of the consequences of this approach is that although China may not establish overseas military bases, it may be able to keep expanding its naval presence in or around Africa.

Manuscript received 15 June 2011; accepted 23 November 2011

Keywords: China, Gulf of Aden, piracy, Chinese navy, European Union

**Susanne Kamerling**, M.Sc., is a training and research fellow at the Netherlands Institute of International Relations "Clingendael", The Hague. Her research interests include China's and India's roles in security issues, and Europe's Common Security and Defence Policy (CSDP). E-mail: <skamerling@clingendael.nl>

**Dr. Frans-Paul van der Putten** is a senior research fellow at the Netherlands Institute of International Relations "Clingendael", The Hague. His work relates to China's role in the sphere of international security. E-mail: <fputten@clingendael.nl>

#### Introduction

The Chinese counter-piracy mission in the Gulf of Aden involves the first expeditionary deployment by the People's Liberation Army Navy (PLA Navy, or PLAN). The mission, which became operational in January 2009, offers a perspective on how China uses its navy to protect its interests far outside its own region. Although it does not take place on African soil – contrary to most of the UN peacekeeping missions in which the PLA is involved – the Chinese counter-piracy expedition is relevant to China's response to security threats in Africa in several respects:

- First, the mission is a response to a piracy threat that emanates from Somalia, Africa's most notorious failed state.
- Second, although mandated by the UN Security Council, the PLA Navy operation is not part of a UN peacekeeping mission but rather was initiated and is conducted directly by the Chinese government.
- Third, the operation involves warships as well as the use of special forces.

Unlike Chinese contributions to UN peacekeeping missions in Africa – which typically involve only non-combat-related tasks – the PLA Navy's counter-piracy mission has a distinct capability of employing force.

The aim of this article<sup>1</sup> is to assess how China is using its navy to secure its interests in the Gulf of Aden, and what this means for the European Union (EU). Although several naval experts based in the United States have recently published very useful analyses of the Chinese counter-piracy mission (Erickson 2010a; Kostecka 2010), these studies have mainly attempted to elucidate how the PLA Navy is developing. What this article seeks to add to the existing – still limited – literature on Chinese counter-piracy is what China's naval activities imply for its future involvement in African security, and how this is relevant for the EU. The analysis is based mainly on English-language written sources and is intended to provide a preliminary picture of how the PLA Navy's operation in the Gulf of Aden has been developing. This article first outlines how Somali piracy relates to China's interests, then it indicates how Chi-

<sup>1</sup> An earlier version of this article was presented at a workshop on China's response to security threats in Africa, held at the Brussels Institute for Contemporary China Studies (BICCS), 17–19 May 2010. The authors are grateful to Jonathan Holslag, Sara van Hoeymissen and the anonymous reviewers for their helpful comments.

na uses its navy to protect these interests, and finally it identifies what this implies for the EU.

#### Somali Piracy and Chinese Interests

Beyond the East and South China Seas, the Indian Ocean is the maritime region on which China's security strategy is predominantly focused (Holmes and Yoshihara 2008: 123). Access to energy (Singh 2005: 177) and other raw materials from the Middle East and Africa, as well as to the European market, depend on the sea lanes of communication (SLOCs) in the Indian Ocean (Kaufman 2009: 8). The key choke points for Chinese shipping are the Malacca Strait to the east and the Persian Gulf and the Red Sea to the west. In terms of great power relations, the Indian Ocean offers more opportunities for maritime newcomers such as China than do the Pacific or Atlantic Oceans. India excluded, the Indian Ocean's littoral states are not regarded as major maritime powers (Singh 2005: 176-177). At the same time, several international security issues, most notably piracy and terrorism, are linked to the Indian Ocean region. More so than the other two major oceans, the Indian Ocean is a region for the great powers to show responsibility and leadership in international maritime security.

For China, there is however a fundamental gap between its interests and influence in international maritime security. The country's long-term programme of military modernisation aims to limit this gap. The maritime component of the modernisation seeks to both deal with a Taiwan contingency and - in the longer term - enable missions to protect China's maritime and economic interests "beyond Taiwan" (Erickson 2008: 107; Holmes and Yoshihara 2008: 43). But military means are only part of Beijing's approach. Analysts of China's strategic thinking have pointed out that Chinese strategists strongly favour security solutions that preclude the need for military engagement (Newmyer 2009: 205-219). It is therefore likely that even when Beijing's military reach spans the globe, it will still favour non-violent means to protect its maritime security interests (Till 2009: 332). However, the degree to which China will actually be able to avoid the use of military means remains to be seen. At any rate, the general preference of the Chinese government for non-military means of exerting influence should not be taken to mean that military assets are absent from China's strategy, even at present: Military means complement China's non-military means.

Beijing has close economic and diplomatic ties with many countries in the Indian Ocean region. Relations are particularly close with Myanmar, Sri Lanka, Pakistan, Iran, Saudi Arabia, Sudan and South Africa – all of which have great strategic importance for China. The Chinese defence industry supplies weapons to the governments of several of these countries (Saferworld 2011). Moreover, in Pakistan, Myanmar and Sri Lanka, the Chinese government is involved in the development of major port facilities. As pointed out by American observers, in the future these facilities could, in theory, be used by Chinese commercial ships as well as naval ships (Pehrson 2006), although this has not yet occurred. It is moreover unclear whether Beijing really sees these facilities as having a major military purpose (Blazevic 2009: 63). In any case, what China lacked until recently was a naval presence in this part of the world.

That changed on 6 January 2009, when the first taskforce of the PLA Navy's escort mission, consisting of two destroyers and a supply ship, arrived in the Gulf of Aden (Saunders 2009). The first taskforce has since been succeeded by several further ones, each consisting of two warships and a replenishment vessel. The main tasks of the escort mission are

to protect the safety of the Chinese ships and personnel navigating across the Gulf of Aden and the waters off [the] Somali coast, [and to ensure] the safety of ships carrying humanistic materials of such international organisations as the World Food Programme[;] and, if the need arises, the taskforce will jointly conduct humanistic rescue operations with the escorting ships of other countries (Wu and Bai 2008).

A number of Chinese- or Hong Kong-flagged ships have been attacked by pirates (ICC 2009). The Chinese navy ships in the Gulf of Aden are equipped with helicopters, and each taskforce carries circa 70 special forces commandos able to engage in on-board counter-piracy operations (Saunders 2009).

When the Chinese navy began escorting commercial vessels, it did so without participating in the International Recommended Transit Corridor (IRTC), which was established in early 2009 (Van Ginkel and Van der Putten 2010). This corridor runs through the Gulf of Aden and is patrolled by the EU (through the EU NAVFOR Mission Atalanta), NATO (through Mission Ocean Shield), and the US-led Combined Task Force 151 (CTF-151) of the Combined Maritime Force (CMF). Remaining outside the IRTC system allowed the PLA Navy to operate fully

123

autonomously; as such it was able to avoid other nations exercising any degree of influence over its warships and focus on protecting Chinese ships. Moreover, joining the IRTC would have required an advance invitation to do so from the Western countries, which China requested and obtained only in late 2009 or early 2010.

The Chinese government has several interests in sending warships to Somalia. Although the PLA Navy's presence in the Gulf of Aden is small, it has made China highly visible as one of the great powers in the Indian Ocean and in African security (Pham 2009). According to Xu Weizhong, Africa specialist at the China Institutes of Contemporary International Relations (CICIR),

given the potential penetration of major powers' influence in counterpiracy operations in Somalia, China's active engagement will guarantee the maintenance of the current diplomatic advantages in Africa (Liu Dong 2010).

This deployment, which involves some of China's most modern warships (Weitz 2009a: 27-42; Pham 2009), has allowed Beijing to participate in several multilateral initiatives. These include membership in the Contact Group on Piracy off the Coast of Somalia (CGPCS) and its various working groups, and the monthly Shared Awareness and Deconfliction (SHADE) meetings in Bahrain. SHADE, co-chaired by the EU and the Combined Maritime Force, is an inclusive structure that brings together representatives from countries and organisations that have deployed military assets in the region, as well as from the shipping industry and INTERPOL (Contact Group on Piracy off the Coast of Somalia 2009). It was solely designed to coordinate military efforts off Somalia's coast at the tactical and operational level, recognising the reality of the strategic differences between all key actors.

To some degree – for instance, by participating in the SHADE meetings – the Chinese are coordinating their activities in the Gulf of Aden with the other navies present (Holmes and Yoshihara 2009: 4). In a speech in 2009, President Hu Jintao launched the "harmonious ocean" concept, which emphasises China's cooperation with other countries in the field of maritime security. The commander of the PLA Navy, Wu Shengli, referred to counter-piracy cooperation as a good example of this concept (Van der Putten 2011a: 5). Through being visible and involved, Beijing increases its ability to lead new developments in maritime security in a direction that suits its needs (Weitz 2009a: 32; Sakhuja 2009: 13). As Sakhuja points out, China was not a member of the core group of na-

tions (with the US, Australia and India) during the 2004 tsunami disaster relief operations. Not having been part of that core group may have been an extra stimulus for the PLA Navy to join multinational initiatives on maritime security. Indeed, China had already stepped up its maritime cooperation with other Asian countries prior to the counter-piracy mission (Li 2009; on the relationship between disaster relief and geopolitics in Asia see Chandran et al. 2009). This allows the Chinese government to contribute to effective measures against Somali piracy. On a more general level, it also strengthens China's image as a responsible power (Rajasimman 2009: 9; Li 2009; Kaufman 2009: 9). Moreover, it can lead to a gradual development in multilateralism in maritime security, which limits the traditional model in which security on the high seas is primarily provided by a dominant great power, currently the United States. This can be illustrated by an early attempt by the Chinese to have all military forces conducting counter-piracy missions off the coast of Somalia working under direct UN command. China presented this idea at both SHADE and CGPCS forums, but the plan was not politically acceptable to any other significant actor. However, it should also be noted that at the operational level, the degree of actual cooperation between the PLAN and other navies remains limited mostly to the exchange of information via the Internet and bridge-to-bridge radio.

A second interest served by the mission is the increased protection of Chinese economic activities. It remains unclear how much damage Somali piracy causes to international shipping (Kaufman 2009: 2). On the one hand, insurance costs have risen and slow-moving ships have had difficulty obtaining naval protection. On the other hand, piracy attacks affect only a very small proportion of total shipping in the Western Indian Ocean directly. Another question is to what extent it is really necessary for Chinese ships to make use of Chinese naval protection, as alternative sources of protection are available. At a more general level, however, the Chinese counter-piracy mission can be seen in the same light as China's participation in UN peacekeeping missions in Africa. These troop deployments are a legitimate means for Beijing to achieve "a level of tactical and operational familiarity" with a region where it has crucial economic interests (Pham 2009).

Third, China's government has an interest in showing its own population that it is capable of protecting Chinese nationals and Chineseflagged ships abroad (Kaufman 2009: 7). However, according to some analysts, only one Chinese- and one Hong Kong-flagged ship were seized by pirates as of late 2008, and this alone was unlikely to suffice as a reason for Beijing to dispatch warships (Rajasimman 2009). Still, rather than merely relying on the protection of foreign navies, the PRC feels the urge to show that it can do no less than the other great powers (Erickson 2010a: 300). Historically, the Chinese Communist Party (CCP) has derived its legitimacy from its ability to make China strong enough to be able to withstand foreign powers. The counter-piracy mission is a good opportunity for the Chinese government to show that at least in this regard it is in the same league as the other maritime powers (Ross 2009: 64). At the same time, hijackings of Chinese vessels represent a major threat to the legitimacy of the Chinese government. The hijacking in October 2009 of the Chinese bulk carrier De Xin Hai, with 25 crewmembers, by Somali pirates highlighted the fact that the presence of Chinese warships in the waters off Somalia is insufficient to prevent attacks on Chinese vessels (Deng, Zhang, and Liang 2009). The De Xin Hai was released by the pirates in late December, reportedly after China paid a ransom (Guled 2009).

The incident seems to have raised pressure on the Chinese government to show that it is capable of protecting Chinese shipping, and to seek closer international cooperation. In November 2009, China hosted an international conference to better coordinate anti-piracy efforts (Christoffersen 2009: 17). The De Xin Hai incident also may explain why Chinese representatives at a SHADE meeting in Bahrain in November 2009 expressed their country's willingness to play a leading role - alongside the EU and the US-led CMF - in chairing future SHADE meetings (Weitz 2009b: 10; Guled 2009). In late January 2010, following a meeting of the SHADE grouping, China, the US, the EU and NATO reached an agreement that China would join the rotating task of coordinating the international counter-piracy effort (Gelfand 2010: 5). This seemed to relate to China's chairing the SHADE meetings in Bahrain, as well as a possible greater involvement for China in the IRTC (Global Times 2010). Moreover, according to the Chinese scholar Zhao Lei, to act as international coordinator would require that China increase the number of its ships in the area (Zhao 2010: 97). However, by mid-2010 China had not yet acted as chair of SHADE. According to Ranjit Raj, who is vicepresident of the Indian Maritime Foundation, a Pune-based think tank, and who was present at the SHADE meeting where the issue discussed, this was because the Indian government had objected to China taking up this role (Mitra 2010).

A fourth interest is strengthening China's claim on Taiwan. The Chinese government has stated that it regards Taiwanese-flagged vessels as Chinese. Consequently the PLA Navy also escorts Taiwanese ships (Pham 2009). Any involvement by Taiwan in maritime security in the Indian Ocean would run counter to China's efforts to isolate the island militarily and diplomatically. Diplomatic isolation – combined with economic incentives – is the main tool of the PRC to push Taiwan toward reunification with the mainland. Any display of Taiwan's *de facto* independence by joining international maritime security initiatives would be highly unwelcomed by the Chinese government. Because the Taiwanese navy has no presence in the Gulf of Aden (*Taipei Times* 2009), this further emphasises the political isolation of Taiwan, while at the same time showing China's resolve and ability to act on behalf of Taiwan in international security.

Finally, the process of military modernisation that China is undergoing also benefits from the mission (Liu Dong 2010). The Chinese navy is still underdeveloped in terms of operating far from its own shores, and operating in an international setting. The counter-piracy mission potentially provides the PLA Navy with valuable experience in this regard (Rajasimman 2009; Li 2009; Weitz 2009a: 34). As Table 1 shows, both the South China Sea Fleet and the East China Sea Fleet have contributed to the escort mission, giving both fleets the opportunity to gain experience. For the Chinese navy, it is beneficial to establish contacts with highly advanced navies, such as those of the United States and various European countries (Sakhuja 2009: 13; Pham 2009). According to the Chinese government, by the end of 2010 the PLAN had participated in a visitors' exchange of a total of 24 commanders from foreign fleets, including from the EU and NATO. Moreover, it had conducted exercises with Russian and South Korean ships, and exchanged officers for onboard observations with the Royal Netherlands Navy (Information Office of the State Council 2011: 40).

Task- force	Fleet	Commander
1	South China Sea Fleet	Rear Admiral Du Jingchen (chief of staff, South China Sea Fleet)
2	South China Sea Fleet	Rear Admiral Yao Zhilou (deputy commander South China Sea Fleet)
3	East China Sea Fleet	Rear Admiral Wang Zhiguo (deputy commander East China Sea Fleet)
4	East China Sea Fleet	Sr Captain Qiu Yanpeng (deputy commander East China Sea Fleet)
5	South China Sea Fleet	Sr Colonel Zhang Wendan (deputy commander South China Sea Fleet)
6	South China Sea Fleet	Rear Admiral Wei Xueyi (chief of staff, South China Sea Fleet)
7	East China Sea Fleet	Rear Admiral Zhang Huachen (deputy commander, East China Sea Fleet)
8	East China Sea Fleet	Sr Captain Han Xiaohu (deputy chief of staff, East China Sea Fleet)
9	South China Sea Fleet	Rear Admiral Guan Jianguo (deputy chief of staff, South China Sea Fleet)

Table 1: Escort Mission Taskforce 1-9 Background

Sources: Xinhua 2009; Tang and Liu 2011; Yang and Li 2011.

### China's Use of Its Navy to Protect Its Interests

The PLA Navy is at the forefront of China's military modernisation programme (Wong 2010). In the long run, it seems likely that China will acquire a full blue-water (ocean-going) naval capability with a global reach. This goal was formulated as far back as the 1980s by then PLA Navy Commander – and founding father of China's modern naval strategy – Liu Huaqing. In late 2006, President Hu Jintao stated that China should move toward blue-water capabilities (Erickson 2008: 72). Currently the Chinese navy operates mainly in the Yellow, East China and South China Seas (Holmes and Yoshihara 2008: 124). The Chinese navy has long been trained to deal with situations within the region – namely, how to respond to a potential Taiwan crisis. As a result, it has been building up capabilities to deter the United States Navy – in the event of a crisis – from operating near Taiwan. The main combat potential of the PLA Navy remains focused on the East Asian region (Holmes and Yoshihara 2008: 122).

Recently, the Chinese navy has increasingly been developing means that can be used for missions that are not restricted to China's own region (Erickson 2010b). According to China's 2008 Defence White Paper, the PLAN began to develop capabilities of conducting "cooperation" in distant waters only after 2000 (Information Office of the State Council 2009: 7). Such means relate predominantly to secondary naval activities, such as disaster relief missions, SLOC protection, and anti-piracy efforts. The 2010 White Paper links activities in distant waters to the aim of being able to conduct non-combat - rather than combat - missions ("military operations other than war", MOOTW) (Information Office of the State Council 2011: 19). China's first operational aircraft carriers the PLAN is currently conducting tests with its first carrier, which was purchased from Ukraine and completed in China - are likely to be deployed for such secondary missions rather than as a deterrence against US sea power (Erickson 2008: 92). American foreign policy experts do not believe that in the short term China's carrier ambitions constitute a threat to US interests (Glaser 2011). China's newest destroyers are able to provide long-range SLOC protection (Erickson 2008: 80). Geographically, the main direction in which Chinese maritime activities are expanding is toward and throughout the Indian Ocean (Holmes and Yoshihara 2008: 124).

However, regardless of which expeditionary capabilities the PLA Navy may acquire in the coming years, the Chinese government is unlikely to regard military means as a primary tool to secure overseas interests. On a general level, China relies heavily on its diplomatic and economic influence to protect its foreign interests. Deploying military means should be seen as complementary to diplomatic and economic tools. When deploying troops abroad, the Chinese government strives to avoid using force. The emphasis is geared toward non-combat contributions to UN peacekeeping missions, humanitarian missions, and - in the case of Somali piracy - on deterring rather than fighting pirates. The Chinese operation in the Gulf of Aden is appropriately referred to by the Chinese government as an escort mission rather than a counter-piracy operation. By October 2011, nine consecutive taskforces had been sent from China, each one replacing its predecessor and remaining in the Gulf of Aden for about four months. In late August 2010 - in a mission separate from the escort mission - China dispatched a hospital ship, Peace Ark, with 428 personnel members on board, to tour various African countries, including Djibouti, Kenya, Tanzania and the Seychelles (Xinhua 2010). In 2011,

as part of the deployment for the eighth PLAN taskforce to the Gulf of Aden, the Chinese navy for the first time escorted one of the UN World Food Programme's ships (EUNAVFOR 2011).

The Chinese navy escorts groups of merchant vessels through the Gulf of Aden, both on east-west and west-east routes. The escort routes run a few miles north of and parallel to the IRTC. The PLAN taskforce primarily protects Chinese vessels, but vessels from other nations can also join the convoys. The PLAN carries special forces teams and personnel specialised in acquiring evidence. These personnel board some of the Chinese merchant vessels that are being escorted (Zhang and Cao 2010a). In order to repel piracy attacks when these begin to unfold, the Chinese navy fires warning shots from its ships and helicopters. The PLA Navy seems to avoid using not only special forces but violence in general to free ships that are under attack from pirates. Moreover, they try to refrain from detaining any piracy suspects.

The PLA Navy's escort mission in the Gulf of Aden is a multi-year mission that takes place at a great distance from China. So far, the destroyers or frigates involved have typically been away from their home base in China for four or five months. Each supply ship has stayed in the Gulf of Aden during two consecutive taskforce deployments. China currently has only a very limited number of supply ships that are suitable for long-range missions (Erickson 2008: 106), and the country has no overseas naval bases. Consequently, the logistical dimension of operations poses great challenges to any Chinese expeditionary activity.

For its escort mission in the Gulf of Aden, the PLA Navy has obtained fuel, water and food supplies from ports in the region (Kostecka 2010: 4; see Table 3). The first two supply visits were made by the supply ship *Weishanhu* to the Port of Aden in Yemen. To make the necessary preparations and procurements, each port visit by the *Weishanhu* ship was prepared for by an advance team from the PLA Navy and the Chinese Ministry of Foreign Affairs. A third supply visit was made, also by the *Weishanhu*, to Port Salalah in Oman. The ship's commander stated the following as the reason that Port Salalah was selected for the third visit:

[to] further explore and perfect the way of large-batch comprehensive replenishment on a commercialised model by relying on foreign commercial ports, so as to accumulate experience for the PLA Navy in carrying out oceanic logistics support during military operations other than war (ChinaMil 2009).

Task-				
force	Period	Ship name	Ship type	
1	Jan.–Apr. 2009	171 Haikou	Missile destroyer (type 052C)	
		169 Wuhan	Missile destroyer (type 052B)	
		887 Weishanhu	Supply ship (Qiandaohu class)	
2	Apr.–Aug. 2009	167 Shenzhen	Destroyer (type 051B)	
		570 Huangshan	Frigate (type 054A)	
		887 Weishanhu	Supply ship (Qiandaohu class)	
3	AugNov. 2009	529 Zhoushan	Missile frigate (type 054A)	
		530 Xuzhou	Missile frigate (type 054A)	
		886 Qiandaohu	Supply ship (Qiandaohu class)	
4	Nov. 2009–Mar. 2010	525 Ma'anshan	Missile frigate (type 054)	
		526 Wenzhou	Missile frigate (type 054)	
		886 Qiandaohu	Supply ship (Qiandaohu class)	
5	Mar.–July 2010	568 Chaohu*	Missile frigate (type 054A)	
		168 Guangzhou	Missile destroyer (type 052B)	
		887 Weishanhu	Supply ship (Qiandaohu class)	
6	July–Nov. 2010	998 Kunlunshan	Landing Platform Dock	
		170 Lanzhou	Missile destroyer (type 052C)	
		887 Weishanhu	Supply ship (Qiandaohu class)	
7	Nov. 2010–Apr. 2011	529 Zhoushan	Missile frigate (type 054A)	
		530 Xuzhou	Missile frigate (type 054A)	
		886 Qiandaohu	Supply ship (Qiandaohu class)	
8	Apr.–July 2011	526 Wenzhou	Missile frigate (type 054)	
		525 Ma'anshan	Missile frigate (type 054)	
		886 Qiandaohu	Supply ship (Qiandaohu class)	
9	From July 2011	169 Wuhan	Missile destroyer (type 052B)	
		569 Yulin	Missile frigate (type 054A)	
		885 Qinghaihu	Supply ship (Nancang class)	

Table 2: PLA Navy Taskforce 1–9 Composition

Note: \* The guided missile frigate *Chaohu* had arrived in the Gulf of Aden in December 2009 and thus took part in both taskforces 4 and 5.

Sources: U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission 2009: 119; Li and Liu 2011; Xu 2009; Xu and Zhang 2010; Ministry of National Defense 2010; Tang and Liu 2011; Yang and Li 2011.

Table 3:	Port Visits in the Gulf of Aden and Persian Gulf and on the East	
	African Coast by Taskforce 1–9	

Task- force	Month and year	Port visit in Gulf of Aden region
1	February 2009	Yemen (supply ship, Port of Aden)
2	April 2009	Yemen (supply ship, Port of Aden)
	June–July 2009	Oman (all ships, Port Salalah)
	July 2009	Yemen (supply ship, Port of Aden)
3	August 2009	Oman (all ships, Port Salalah)
	October 2009	Yemen (supply ship, Port of Aden)
4	January 2010	Oman (all ships, Port Salalah)
	January 2010	Djibouti (Ma'anshan)
	March 2010	United Arab Emirates ( <i>Guangzhou</i> and supply ship, Port Zayed, Abu Dhabi)
	March 2010	Yemen (supply ship, Port of Aden)
5	April 2010	Oman (Guangzhou, Port Salalah)
	May 2010	Yemen (supply ship, Port of Aden)
	May 2010	Djibouti (Guangzhou)
	June 2010	Oman (all ships, Port Salalah)
6	October 2010	Oman (Kunlunshan, Port Salalah)
	November 2010	Saudi Arabia (all ships, Jeddah)
7	April 2011	South Africa (Zhoushan and Xuzhou, Durban)
8	July 2011	Qatar (Wenzhou and Ma'anshan)
9	August 2011	Oman ( <i>Wuhan</i> , Port Salalah)

Sources: Erickson 2010a: 315; Kostecka 2010; Hsiao 2010; *Xinhua* 2009; Xia and Hou 2009; Zhang and Cao 2010b; Liu 2010; Li and Liu 2011; Tang and Liu 2011; Yang and Li 2010.

In this context it should be noted that the main port for China to support its naval deployment in the Indian Ocean is not in the Gulf of Aden but in Karachi, Pakistan, which has repair facilities suitable for China's warships (Kostecka 2010: 4).

In April 2010 Japan made an arrangement with Djibouti according to which it will establish a *de facto* base (although the term "base" is not used) in the African country to support the counter-piracy activities of the Japan Maritime Self-Defence Force in the Gulf of Aden (Night Watch 2010). Given this development - and much speculation in recent years about a suspected Chinese "string of pearls" strategy in Western and Indian media – the question arises of whether China might attempt to acquire its own naval base(s) in the region. The supply strategy that the PLA Navy has followed so far suggests that China is aiming to use its commercial and diplomatic means to solve the logistical challenge of operating in the Gulf of Aden. Based on close diplomatic relations with many countries in the region and the organisational capabilities of major Chinese firms (Erickson 2010a: 319), it may not be necessary for China to have a permanent base. The advantage of this approach would be that China will be able to keep a low profile and avoid being accused of going down the paths previously taken by great powers such as Great Britain and the United States. It also makes it less likely that China will become entangled in the domestic political affairs of other countries. Beijing strongly promotes the notion that it will not interfere in the affairs of other countries and that it poses no military threat. Establishing overseas military bases would undermine these notions, which play a central role in China's approach to developing countries (Van der Putten 2011b), and would therefore diminish China's image.

In both Aden and Salalah, the Chinese advance team was assisted by the regional subsidiary of state-owned COSCO, China's largest shipping company (Xia and Hou 2009). Also, in China itself, the PLA Navy has been experimenting with outsourcing logistics to the private sector (Erickson 2008: 94). Although working with private firms to support logistics operations is a common practice for many navies, especially when operating far from home, China is able to rely on such civilian means to a greater extent than Western countries can. Relations between the state and the business sector are particularly close in China, especially in the case of China's large state-owned enterprises - which include the country's main shipping lines. The CCP controls the armed forces, the government, and the state-owned enterprises. Consequently, civil-military cooperation has a broader applicability in China than in the West. In the Chinese case, this goes well beyond the military contracting specialised firms, as mainstream logistics companies can also be dependable partners for the PLA Navy. Moreover, China also has the economic and diplomatic clout to persuade other countries to be supportive. As a result, more so than is the case for many other countries, the commercial model provides an alternative means for China to solve its logistical problems, other than by establishing overseas naval bases or relying entirely on replenishment ships sent from China.

According to Daniel J. Kostecka, it is likely that China will rely on commercial methods for now (Kostecka 2010: 5). In the longer run it remains to be seen for how long China can avoid setting up naval or air facilities in Africa to protect its rapidly expanding interests in this part of the world (Chase and Erickson 2009: 10). As the number of Chinese citizens and companies in Africa increases, the need for the Chinese government to protect them in crisis situations also grows. The Chinese navy and air force participated in the evacuation of Chinese nationals from Libva when civil war erupted there in March 2011 (Colins and Erickson 2011). The naval part of the operation was possible because of the presence of Chinese warships in the Gulf of Aden. An important question for China now is whether a combination of state-controlled shipping/ airline companies and close diplomatic ties throughout the region is a sufficient alternative to setting up overseas military facilities to protect Chinese citizens and economic assets. Given the approach followed by China so far, it seems likely that it will avoid establishing a permanent military presence in Africa as long as alternatives are available.

There are indications that from the start the PLA Navy has been confident that overseas bases are not a requirement for operating in the Gulf of Aden. Late November 2008, General Major Jin Yinan, the vice director of the Strategic Research Institute of PLA National Defence University, gave an interview on China National Radio. The broadcast took place several weeks before the Chinese government formally announced that it would send navy ships to the Gulf of Aden. In the interview, Major General Jin pointed out that overseas bases are not necessary as navy vessels can make use of commercial ports in order to get supplies. He also referred to the fact that in 2002 a destroyer and a replenishment ship had completed the PLA Navy's first circumnavigation of the world – the Gulf of Aden being part of the itinerary – without having used overseas bases (*People's Daily Online* 2008). The interview suggests that the PLA Navy set out with the intention to use and presumably further develop the commercial-diplomatic model.

In certain ports, such as Salalah and Aden, the commercial approach used so far could eventually be supplemented with formal agreements that guarantee access and support for the PLA Navy (Kostecka 2010: 5). In December 2011 China was reportedly considering an invitation from the Seychelles to make use of its port facilities to supply Chinese navy ships engaged in counter-piracy on a continuous rather than an *ad hoc* basis (Li and Li 2011). In general, China developing military cooperation with other countries, like it has with Pakistan, could increase the number of ports in the Middle East and/ or Africa where Chinese naval ships can make use of repair facilities. The viability of an approach without bases would further increase if China were to participate in anti-piracy patrols off parts of Africa other than Somalia, as this would increase the area where the Chinese navy is active.

#### Implications for the EU

The European Union – as well as European countries operating under a NATO or CMF flag – has been involved in the anti-piracy efforts since they were initiated in late 2008. For Europe, the three most critical maritime security interests relate to safeguarding its sea lines of communication; preventing and countering global security threats that manifest themselves at sea; and positioning itself in the shift in great power relations that is taking place in the Indian Ocean. In light of both this and the fact that the Indian Ocean is the strategic gateway for Europe, Eurasian SLOCs are of growing geopolitical importance.

The main security issue in the maritime sphere is protecting the critical and vital flows of resources, trade and commodities from Asia and the Middle East to Europe. Disruption of the SLOCs would have disastrous effects on the stability of the European economy as a whole. Europe's economic security depends heavily on the imports and exports of energy and trade from and to Asia and the Middle East that go through the Indian Ocean. Europe is a maritime power with 90 per cent of its external trade and 40 per cent of its internal trade carried by sea. European maritime regions account for 40 per cent of the EU's total GDP, and Europeans own or control 40 per cent of the world's merchant fleet (European Commission 2006). The EU's cargo trade with Asia accounts for 26 per cent of the global container shipping traffic, one of the most important trade routes on earth (Rogers 2009: 21-22). Moreover, along this route through the Indian Ocean, seven of the 15 biggest trading

135

partners of the EU, including China, can be found, with imports of 437.1 billion EUR and exports of 223.6 billion EUR in 2007 (Rogers 2009: 21-22).

Another concern that has more recently presented itself is that maritime security is now becoming one of Europe's first lines of defence against contemporary regional threats (drug smuggling, human trafficking and illegal immigration) as well as global security threats (maritime terrorism, piracy, and proliferation of conventional and unconventional weapons). The worst-case scenario is a maritime 9/11, in which both the economic and security environments would be strongly affected (López-Calderón 2008: 9). While the maritime infrastructure of world trade is robust enough to withstand attacks on its structure, the system's interconnectedness may mean that any attack or any conflict will affect Europe's prosperity and security as such (Willett 2008: 19). This is a fundamental security concern for Europe. The risk that global security threats like the proliferation of WMDs, the scenario of a terrorist attack or a combination of these two originate and manifest themselves in the Indian Ocean is ever more likely. The Indian Ocean region is therefore also from a security perspective an important region for Europe to take into account, and not only for defence reasons.

Given that the European Union's traditional focus has been primarily on the Atlantic Ocean and Mediterranean Sea, strategic thinking about the role and ambitions of the EU outside its own waters remains relatively limited (Rogers 2009: 8, 31-33). The EU's Green Paper of 2006 and Blue Book and accompanying Action Plan of 2007 have most recently enunciated Europe's maritime policy. However, these documents mainly focus on the economic perspective of an integrated European maritime policy (SDA 2009: 9). Although these policies recognise the cross-border character of maritime challenges and the potential of a maritime Europe, they neglect to reflect on parts of the maritime domain other than Europe's directly neighbouring waters.

Europe's security strategy, as outlined in the 2003 document "A secure Europe in a better world" (European Union 2003), recognises the following as primary objectives of the EU: bringing about a ring of wellgoverned countries around its borders, establishing strategic partnerships with emerging powers such as China and India, and striving for effective multilateralism. However, the EU still needs to find a way to approach maritime security in a broader and more global sense, and it lacks a comprehensive maritime security policy that takes into account (security) challenges of other regions than just its own. The Indian Ocean region is not taken into account sufficiently in the EU's strategy and policies. If the EU wants to play a role there and be "more effective and visible around the world", as the 2008 "Report on the Implementation of the European Security Strategy" states, it has to work toward – among other things – a maritime security strategy that takes its interests in the Indian Ocean region into account. It is clear that Europe has important maritime security interests outside its own region.

The growing interests of other great powers like China - but also India and Japan - in maritime security in the Indian Ocean provide the EU with an opportunity to establish the contacts enunciated in its security strategy. As a military power, the EU has a relatively strong potential to do so. The naval capabilities of EU member states together account for 8 carriers, 24 assault ships, 58 submarines, 26 destroyers and 108 frigates. Compared to China, which has no carriers, 1 assault ship, 62 submarines, 28 destroyers and 50 frigates, the EU is still in the lead (Rogers 2009: Annex 2, 42; IISS 2009). The EU, like China, prefers nonmilitary means of involvement in international maritime security, if only because it has no comprehensive security strategy as a basis of its military (maritime) power and capabilities. But as the EU's Common Security and Defence Policy (CSDP) advances, counter-piracy missions like Atalanta can complement the EU's non-military means, and thereby form a combined response of civilian and military components to counter threats like piracy (Gullestrup and Stumbaum 2010).

As the European Union currently has a more extensive counterpiracy presence in the Western Indian Ocean than other actors, this should be seen as an opportunity for the EU to establish contacts with other great powers (see also Kamerling and Van der Putten 2011a, 2011b). The EU has so far used this opportunity by cooperating with China in SHADE and by participating in short-term exchanges of liaison officers between the operational commanding frigate of Atalanta and the PLA Navy warship *Zhoushan* (Zhu, Xu and Yu 2009). The EU – through its counter-piracy mission – is now an important player in maritime security in the Western Indian Ocean. This could be of help when other (maritime) security threats occur in the future. But perhaps more importantly, the EU has proven a reliable partner to all major actors currently present in the Indian Ocean region in combating piracy – not just the United States and China, but also Japan and India. For the great powers involved in Asian geopolitics, however, the EU remains a neutral and more low-profile player.

China's counter-piracy mission is not regarded by the European Union as a threat, but rather a welcome contribution to the international effort to combat Somali piracy. So far there has been a certain degree of Sino-EU cooperation, in terms of the two sides exchanging some information on a tactical and operational level. SHADE has also served as an operational forum in which counter-piracy activities between all the actors present (the EU and China included) have been coordinated. In fact, from a Chinese perspective, the Gulf of Aden is the only area in Africa where the EU is really visible as a security actor. Consequently there is a strong interest in China to further strengthen cooperation with the EU, especially in the fields of intelligence-sharing and putting pirates on trial. However, the European side has so far remained reluctant to share more information. The perception that China is gaining more from this cooperation than the EU plays an important role in this reticence (Interview 2010). Another obstacle to working together on detaining and bringing piracy suspects to trial is also the fact that China and the EU have conflicting standards with regard to human rights.

It is necessary for the EU to closely follow the further development of China's military presence in order to understand at what speed and in what direction China's capabilities of addressing security threats are developing. If China's civil-military supply model works well in the eyes of the Chinese navy and government, the Chinese military presence in Africa – other than UN peacekeeping missions – could develop much faster than the EU has anticipated. The global reach of China's diplomacy and multinational corporations has already created a solid groundwork. That fact notwithstanding, the EU's involvement in counter-piracy is helping Europe increase its visibility and involvement in terms of African and Asian security issues. This, in turn, provides the EU with a means to strengthen maritime security governance in a way that also involves the other leading maritime powers.

## Conclusion

The Chinese government has multiple interests at stake when it comes to addressing Somali piracy.

- 1. The presence of the Chinese navy signals to the rest of the world that China is among the leading actors regarding maritime security in the Indian Ocean.
- 2. It contributes to Beijing's ability to protect its interests in a region of great economic importance. Both shipping lanes at sea and the countries in the Middle East and Africa play a major part in China's external economic relations.
- 3. Beijing has shown its own population that it is capable of protecting Chinese property and lives from piracy attacks, and that Chinese vessels need not rely on foreign navies for their protection. In other words, this shows that China is a great power, and the leadership of the CCP is taking up this responsibility.
- The counter-piracy mission serves to underscore the fact that China

   not the Taiwanese government protects Taiwan's shipping interests. Thus the Chinese claim that Taiwan is part of China is bolstered.

The way China has used its navy to respond to Somali piracy has shown that the Chinese government is able and willing to deploy military means far beyond China's borders to secure its interests. China has done so before - through UN peacekeeping missions - but the naval escort mission is different in that it is not integrated into a UN-led operation (although the operations are UN-mandated) and that it involves military assets suitable for combat actions (warships and special forces). However, the continuous element in China's policy on expeditionary military activities is that the Chinese military engages only in missions of humanitarian, peacekeeping and non-combat natures. China's military presence in and near Africa poses a threat neither to countries in the region nor to other great powers; on the contrary, it contributes to greater security and stability. Continuity can also be found in China's aim to use military means to protect its overseas interests merely as a complement to its very considerable - and ever-increasing - economic and diplomatic means.

In the near future, the expansion of China's naval presence to waters off the Horn of Africa will not necessarily lead to the establishment of Chinese naval bases in or near Africa. To supply its ships, the Chinese navy may well continue using the commercial-diplomatic model that China has been developing. This model is based on China's close diplomatic relations with countries in the region and the extensive presence of Chinese companies to whom logistical services can be outsourced and who are under a greater degree of state influence than most Western multinationals. So far, China seems very reluctant to establish overseas military bases to protect its economic interests. Nonetheless, this does not mean that the Chinese military will not increase its presence in places such as the African region in the near future. Through enlarging its fleet and through the use of commercial ports in friendly countries, the PLA Navy may be able to deploy military assets also to other waters around Africa (or elsewhere) where piracy or natural disasters occur.

One of the consequences of this approach is that although China may not establish overseas military bases, it may be able to keep expanding its naval presence in or around Africa. For the European Union this means that although China's counter-piracy mission does not pose a military threat, it should take into account that the Chinese overseas military presence may advance more quickly than the EU has anticipated thus far, due to China's potentially different *modus operandi*. It is important for the EU to note the close interaction between diplomatic, economic and military means in China's foreign security policy in order to understand how this is developing. The EU should also consider how it can further engage with China, and other powers, to strengthen multilateral maritime security governance. With that, the EU should also strengthen its own maritime position, given its interests at stake.

#### References

- Blazevic, Jason J. (2009), Defensive Realism in the Indian Ocean: Oil, Sea Lanes and the Security Dilemma, in: *China Security*, 5, 3, 59-71.
- Chandran, D. Suba, N. Manoharan, Vibhanshu Shekhar, Jabin T. Jacob, Raghav Sharma, and Sandeep Bhardwaj (2009), India's Disaster Relief Diplomacy, in: *Indian Foreign Affairs Journal*, 4, 2, 63-80.
- Chase, Michael S., and Andrew S. Erickson (2009), Changing Beijing's Approach to Overseas Basing?, in: *China Brief*, 9, 19, 24 September, 10.
- ChinaMil (2009), PLA Navy Escort Fleet Berths in Port Salalah for First Replenishment, online: <www.china-defense-mashup.com/?p=3704> (27 April 2010).

- Christoffersen, Gaye (2009), *China and Maritime Cooperation: Piracy in the Gulf of Aden*, lecture at the International Conference on Comprehensive Security in the Asia-Pacific Region, 30 November, Tokyo.
- Colins, Gabe, and Andrew S. Erickson (2011), Implications of China's Military Evacuation of Citizens from Libya, in: *China Brief*, 11, 4, 10 March.
- Contact Group on Piracy off the Coast of Somalia (2009), *Third Plenary Meeting, Communiqué*, 29 May, New York City, online: <www.marad. dot.gov/documents/Third\_Plenary\_Meeting\_of\_CGPCS.pdf> (10 August 2009).
- European Commission (2006), Commissioner Joe Borg in Hamburg: Let's Design a European Maritime Strategy for Greater Prosperity and Wellbeing, press release, Maritime Affairs, 4 December.
- Deng, Jingyin, Han Zhang, and Chen Liang (2009), *China Mulls Rescue Operation*, online: <a href="http://english.sina.com/china/p/2009/1020/279108.html">http://english.sina.com/china/p/2009/1020/279108.html</a>> (22 November 2009).
- Erickson, Andrew S. (2010a), Chinese Sea Power in Action: The Counterpiracy Mission in the Gulf of Aden and beyond, in: Roy Kamphausen, David Lai, and Andrew Scobell (eds.), *The PLA at Home and Abroad: Assessing the Operational Capabilities of China's Military*, Carlisle, PA: Strategic Studies Institute, 295-376.
- Erickson, Andrew S. (2010b), Chinese Defense Expenditures: Implications for Naval Modernization, in: *China Brief*, 10, 8, Washington, DC: Jamestown Foundation, online: <www.jamestown.org/programs/ chinabrief/single/?tx\_ttnews%5Dtt\_news%5D=36267&tx\_ttnews %5BbackPid%5D=25&cHash=4d85b125a4> (22 November 2009).
- Erickson, Andrew S. (2008), Can China Become a Maritime Power?, in: Toshi Yoshihara and James R. Holmes (eds.), *Asia Looks Seaward: Power and Maritime Strategy*, Westport, CT and London: Praeger Security International, 70-110.
- EUNAVFOR (2011), *Chinese Warship Escorts World Food Programme Ship to Somalia*, 5 July, online: <www.eunavfor.eu/2011/07/chinese-war ship-escorts-world-food-programme-ship-to-somalia/> (20 October 2011).
- European Union (2003), A Secure Europe in A Better World, European Security Strategy, 12 December, Brussels: EU.
- Gelfand, Lauren (2010), China Enhances Anti-Piracy Effort off Somali Coast, in: Jane's Defence Weekly, February, 10.

- Glaser, Bonnie (2011), Is China's Aircraft Carrier a Threat to U.S. Interests?, 11 August, online: <a href="http://csis.org/publication/chinas-aircraft-carrier-threat-us-interests">http://csis.org/publication/chinas-aircraft-carrier-threat-us-interests</a>> (20 October 2011).
- *Global Times* (2010), China to Lead Anti-Piracy Patrols off Somali Coast, online: <a href="http://language.globaltimes.cn/bilingual/2010-01/501900">http://language.globaltimes.cn/bilingual/2010-01/501900</a>. html> (9 November 2010).
- Guled, Abdi (2009), Somali Pirates Say \$4 Million Ransom Paid for Coal Ship', in: *Reuters*, online: <www.reuters.com/article/idUSTRE5BQ0 K420091227> (9 November 2010).
- Gullestrup, Per, and May-Britt Stumbaum (2010), Coping with Piracy: The European Union and the Shipping Industry, in: Bibi van Ginkel and Frans-Paul van der Putten (eds.), *The International Response to Somali Piracy: Challenges and Opportunities*, Leiden: Martinus Nijhoff, 105-126.
- Holmes, James R., and Toshi Yoshihara (2009), Is China a "Soft" Naval Power?, in: *China Brief*, 9, 17.
- Holmes, James R., and Toshi Yoshihara (2008), *Chinese Naval Strategy in the 21st Century: The Turn to Mahan*, London and New York: Routledge.
- Hsiao, L. C. Russell (2010), China Expands Naval Presence Through Jeddah Port Call, in: *China Brief*, 10, 25, 17 December.
- ICC see International Maritime Bureau of the International Chamber of Commerce
- Information Office of the State Council (2011), *China's National Defense in 2010*, Beijing.
- Information Office of the State Council (2009), *China's National Defense in 2008*, Beijing, online: <www.gov.cn/english/official/2009-01/20/ content\_1210227.htm> (20 October 2011).
- International Institute for Strategic Studies (2009), *The Military Balance*, London: Routledge.
- International Maritime Bureau of the International Chamber of Commerce (2009), Piracy and Armed Robbery against Ships: Annual Report 1 January – 31 December 2008, London: ICC International Maritime Bureau, online: <a href="http://ddata.over-blog.com/xxxyyy/0/50/29/09/">http://ddata.over-blog.com/xxxyy/0/50/29/09/</a> Docs-Textes/Pirates2008RAP-BMI0901.pdf> (9 November 2010).

Interview (2010), senior official of the European Union, Brussels, May. IISS see International Institute for Strategic Studies

Kamerling, Susanne, and Frans-Paul van der Putten (2011a), Europe Sails East, China Sails West: Somali Piracy and Shifting Geopolitical Relations in the Indian Ocean, in: Frans-Paul van der Putten and Shulong Chu (eds.), *China, Europe and International Security: Interests, Roles, and Prospects*, London: Routledge, 176-194.

- Kamerling, Susanne, and Frans-Paul van der Putten (2011b), Enhancing Maritime Security Governance: European and Asian Naval Missions against Somali Piracy, in: Sebastian Bersick and Paul van der Velde (eds.), *The Asia-Europe Meeting: Contributing to A New Global Governance Architecture. The Eigth ASEM Summit in Brussels, 2010*, ICAS Publications Series, 15, Amsterdam: Amsterdam University Press.
- Kaufman, Alison A. (2009), *China's Participation in Counterpiracy Operations* off the Horn of Africa: Drivers and Implications, conference report, Alexandria, VA: CNA China Studies.
- Kostecka, Daniel J. (2010), The Chinese Navy's Emerging Support Network in the Indian Ocean, in: *China Brief*, 10, 15.
- Li, Jianwen, and Yiwei Liu (2011), 7th Chinese Naval Escort Taskforce Leaves Gulf of Aden, in: *China Military Online*, 23 March, online: <a href="http://eng.chinamil.com.cn/special-reports/2008hjdjhd/2011-03/23/content\_4409873.htm">http://eng.chinamil.com.cn/special-reports/2008hjdjhd/2011-03/23/content\_4409873.htm</a> (1 December 2011).
- Li, Mingjiang (2009), China's Gulf of Aden Expedition: Stepping Stone to East Asia?, in: *RSIS Commentaries*, 9 January, online: <www.rsis. edu.sg/publications/Perspective/RSIS0042009.pdf> (28 October 2011).
- Li, Xiaokun, and Lianxing Li (2011), Navy Looks at Offer from Seychelles, in: *China Daily Online*, 13 December, online: <a href="http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2011-12/13/content\_14254395.htm">http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2011-12/13/content\_14254395.htm</a> (15 December 2012).
- Liu, Chunhui (2010), Chinese Destroyer "Guangzhon" Concludes Rest and Replenishment in Oman, PRC Ministry of National Defense website, 7 April, online: <a href="http://eng.mod.gov.cn/SpecialReports/2009hjdjhd/2010-04/07/content\_4138525.htm">http://eng.mod.gov.cn/SpecialReports/2009hjdjhd/2010-04/07/content\_4138525.htm</a>> (20 October 2011).
- Liu, Dong (2010), China Extends Anti-Piracy Effort Near Somalia, in: Global Times, 4, online: <a href="http://china.globaltimes.cn/diplomacy/2010-01/495999.html">http://china.globaltimes.cn/diplomacy/2010-01/495999.html</a>> (9 November 2011).
- López-Calderón, Teodoro E. (2008), An Approach to EU-NATO Cooperation in "Maritime Security", in: John Chapman (ed.), *The Question Marks over Europe's Maritime Security*, SDA Discussion Paper, Brussels, online: <www.securitydefenceagenda.org/Portals/7/Re ports/2007/Final\_Discussion\_Paper.pdf> (22 November 2009).

- Ministry of National Defense (2010), Three Chinese Escort Ships Sail for Gulf of Aden, Somali Waters, PRC Ministry of National Defense website, 3 November, online: <a href="http://eng.mod.gov.cn/SpecialReports/2009">http://eng.mod.gov.cn/SpecialReports/2009</a> hjdjhd/2010-11/03/content\_4205275.htm> (20 October 2011).
- Mitra, Devirupa (2010), EU Asks India to Co-Chair Anti-Piracy Group, in: *Headlines India*, online: <a href="http://headlinesindia.mapsofindia.com/">http://headlinesindia.mapsofindia.com/</a> india-and-world/european-union/eu-asks-india-to-cochair-antipiracy -group-55987.html> (9 November 2010).
- Newmyer, Jacqueline (2009), Oil, Arms, and Influence: The Indirect Strategy behind China's Military Modernization, in: *Orbis*, spring, 205-219.
- Night Watch (2010), For the Night of 23 April 2010, online: <www.kforce gov.com/NightWatch/NightWatch\_10000136.aspx> (28 October 2011).
- Pehrson, Christopher J. (2006), String of Pearls: Meeting the Challenge of China's Rising Power Across the Asian Littoral, in: *Carlisle Papers in Security Strategy*, Carlisle, PA: Strategic Studies Institute of the United States Army War College.
- People's Daily Online (人民网, Renmin wang) (2008), 金一南少将: 中国应出 动海军打击索马里海盗 (Jin Yinan shaojiang: Zhongguo ying chudong haijun daji Suomali haidao, Rear Admiral Jin Yinan: China Should Dispatch Navy to Crack Down on Somali Piracy), 4 December, online: <a href="http://military.people.com.cn/GB/8221/51756/34950/56288/8457024.html">http://military.people.com.cn/GB/8221/51756/ 34950/56288/8457024.html</a> (23 November 2011).
- Pham, J. Peter (2009), The Chinese Navy's Somali Cruise, in: *World Defense Review*, online: <a href="http://worlddefensereview.com">http://worlddefensereview.com</a> (12 March 2009).
- Rajasimman, S. (2009), China's Naval Force Projection off Somalia, Institute for Defence Studies & Analyses, online: <www.idsa.in/idsastrategic comments/ChinasNavalForceProjectionoffSomalia\_SRajasimman \_0 20309> (2 March 2009).
- Rogers, James (2009), From Suez to Shanghai: The European Union and Eurasian Maritime Security, Occasional Paper, 77, Paris: European Union Institute for Security Studies.
- Ross, Robert S. (2009), China's Naval Nationalism, in: *International Security*, 34, 2, 46-81.
- Saferworld (2011), *China's Growing Role in African Peace and Security*, London: Saferworld.

- Sakhuja, Vijay (2009), Maritime Multilateralism: China's Strategy for the Indian Ocean, in: *China Brief*, 9, 22.
- Saunders, Phillip C. (2009), Uncharted Waters: The Chinese Navy Sails to Somalia, in: *Pacnet Newsletter*, 3, online: <a href="http://csis.org/files/media/csis/pubs/pac0903.pdf">http://csis.org/files/media/csis/pubs/pac0903.pdf</a> (20 October 2010).
- SDA see Security & Defense Agenda
- Security & Defense Agenda (2009), Re-Thinking Europe's Naval Power, report of roundtable meeting of 16 March, Brussels.
- Singh, Swaran (2005), China's Expanding Energy Deficit: Security Implications for Indian Ocean Region, in: Dennis Rumley and Sanjay Chaturvedi (eds.), *Energy Security and the Indian Ocean Region*, New Delhi: South Asian Publishers, 166-188.
- *Taipei Times* (2009), Government Still Mulling Use of Anti-Piracy Frigates, online: <www.taipeitimes.com/News/taiwan/archives/2009/ 01/10/2003433360> (10 January 2009).
- Tang, Shifeng, and Liu Yiwei (2011), 8th Chinese Naval Escort Taskforce Returns Home, PRC Ministry of National Defense website, 29 August, online: <a href="http://eng.mod.gov.cn/DefenseNews/2011-08/29/">http://eng.mod.gov.cn/DefenseNews/2011-08/29/</a> content\_4293816.htm> (20 October 2011).
- Till, Geoffrey (2009), Seapower: A Guide for the Twenty-first Century, London and New York: Routledge.
- U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission (2009), 2009 Report to Congress, Washington, DC: U. S. Government Printing Office, 119.
- Van der Putten, Frans-Paul (2011a), Harmonious Ocean: China's Response to Somali Piracy as a Contribution to Maritime Security Governance, paper presented at the International Studies Association convention, Montreal, 17 March, online: <a href="http://citation.allacademic.com//meta/p\_mla\_apa\_research\_citation/5/0/0/7/2/pages500724/p500724-1.php">http://citation.allacademic.com//meta/p\_ mla\_apa\_research\_citation/5/0/0/7/2/pages500724/p500724-1.php</a> (21 October 2011).
- Van der Putten, Frans-Paul (2011b), The Sino-US Power Shift in the Developing World: China's Policy of Global Diversity, paper presented at the International Studies Association convention, Montreal, 20 March, online: <a href="http://citation.allacademic.com/meta/p\_mla\_apa\_research\_citation/4/9/9/5/9/p499596\_index.html?phpsessid=11ba673ca04">http://citation.allacademic.com/meta/p\_mla\_apa\_research\_citation/4/9/9/5/9/p499596\_index.html?phpsessid=11ba673ca04</a> cdeeaa89c2345c2780386> (29 October 2011).
- Van Ginkel, Bibi, and Frans-Paul van der Putten (eds.) (2010), The International Response to Somali Piracy: Challenges and Opportunities, Leiden: Martinus Nijhoff.

- Weitz, Richard (2009a), Operation Somalia: China's First Expeditionary Force?, in: *China Security*, 5, 1, 27-43.
- Weitz, Richard (2009b), Priorities and Challenges in China's Naval Deployments in the Horn of Africa, in: *China Brief*, 9, 24.
- Willett, Lee (2008), Maritime Security: A Choice or Obligation And the Implications for the European Union?, in: John Chapman (ed.), *The Question Marks over Europe's Maritime Security*, SDA Discussion Paper, Brussels, online: <www.securitydefenceagenda.org/Portals/7/Re ports/2007/Final\_Discussion\_Paper.pdf> (22 November 2011).
- Wong, Edward (2010), On the Seas, China Navy, Grows with Its Ambitions, in: *International Herald Tribune*, 23 April.
- Wu, Dengfeng, and Riuxue Bai (2008), Chronicle Of Chinese Naval Ships Overseas' Missions, online: <a href="http://eng.mod.gov.cn/SpecialReports/2009hjdjhd/2008-12/30/content\_4008189.htm">http://eng.mod.gov.cn/SpecialReports/2009hjdjhd/2008-12/30/content\_4008189.htm</a>> (9 November 2010).
- Xia, Hongping, and Yaming Hou (2009), Supply Ship "Weishanhu" Berths in Port of Aden for Replenishment, PRC Ministry of National Defense website, 27 April, online: <a href="http://eng.mod.gov.cn/SpecialReports/2009hjdjhd/2009-04/27/content\_4008344.htm">http://eng.mod.gov.cn/SpecialReports/2009hjdjhd/2009-04/27/content\_4008344.htm</a>> (20 October 2011).
- Xinhua (2010), Jubilations As Chinese Medical Ship Docks at Kenya, 14 October, online: <www.china.org.cn/world/2010-10/14/content\_2112 2285.htm> (9 November 2010).
- Xinhua (2009), Backgrounder: Chinese Navy Sends Diplomatic Star, "Stealth" Frigate to Continue Escort Mission in Somali Waters, 2 April, online: <a href="http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2009-04/02/content\_11121161.htm">http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2009-04/02/content\_11121161.htm</a>> (20 October 2010).
- Xu, Yeqing (2009), "Chaohu" Warship Joins Fourth Chinese Naval Escort Taskforce, PRC Ministry of National Defense website, 22 December, online: <a href="http://eng.mod.gov.cn/DefenseNews/2009-12/22/content\_4113304.htm">http://eng.mod.gov.cn/DefenseNews/2009-12/22/content\_4113304.htm</a>> (21 January 2010).
- Xu, Yeqing, and Zhang Qi (2010), 4th and 5th Chinese Naval Escort Taskforces Join Together in Gulf of Aden, PRC Ministry of National Defense website, 17 March, online: <a href="http://eng.mod.gov.cn/SpecialRe">http://eng.mod.gov.cn/SpecialRe</a> ports/2009hjdjhd/2010-03/17/content\_4132494.htm> (28 April 2010).
- Yang, Qinggang, and Genchen Li (2011), 9th Chinese Naval Escort Taskforce Holds Oath-taking Rally, in: *PLA Daily*, 1 July, online: <a href="http://eng.chinamil.com.cn/news-channels/china-military-news/2011-07/01/content\_4458702.htm">http://eng.chinamil.com.cn/news-channels/china-military-news/2011-07/01/content\_4458702.htm</a>> (20 October 2011).

- Yang, Qingang, and De Li (2011), 9th Chinese Naval Escort Taskforce Rests at Port, PRC Ministry of National Defense website, 9 August, online: <http://eng.mod.gov.cn/DefenseNews/2011-08/09/content\_4289 355.htm> (20 October 2011).
- Zhang, Qi, and Haihua Cao (2010a), 5th Chinese Naval Escort Taskforce Sends Special Operation Troops to Merchant Ships, PRC Ministry of National Defense website, 12 April, online: <a href="http://eng.mod.gov.cn/">http://eng.mod.gov.cn/</a> SpecialReports/2009hjdjhd/2010-04/12/content\_4139792.htm> (4 July 2010).
- Zhang, Qi, and Haihua Cao (2010b), 5th Chinese Naval Escort Taskforce in Oman for Rest and Replenishment, PRC Ministry of National Defense website, 2 April, online: <a href="http://eng.mod.gov.cn/SpecialReports/2009hjdjhd/2010-04/02/content\_4138511.htm">http://eng.mod.gov.cn/SpecialReports/2009hjdjhd/2010-04/02/content\_4138511.htm</a>> (20 October 2011).
- Zhao, Lei (2010), China's Influence on the Future of UN Peacekeeping, in: Cedric de Coning, Andreas Øien Stensland, and Thierry Tardy (eds.), *Beyond the 'New Horizon': Proceedings from the UN Peacekeeping Future Challenges Seminar*, Geneva, 23-24 June, Oslo: Norwegian Institute of International Affairs.
- Zhu, Da, Yeqing Xu, and Zifu Yu (2009), Chinese and Dutch Naval Officers in On-Board Study and Exchange Activity, PRC Ministry of National Defense website, 26 November, online: <a href="http://eng.mod.gov.cn/Database/MOOTW/2009-11/26/content\_4107163.htm">http://eng.mod.gov.cn/Database/MOOTW/2009-11/26/content\_4107163.htm</a>> (22 November 2011).

## Contents

#### Introduction

Jonathan HOLSLAG	
China's Evolving Behaviour in Africa and the Options of	
Cooperation with Europe	3

#### **Research Articles**

	Bert JACOBS A Dragon and a Dove? A Comparative Overview of Chinese and European Trade Relations with Sub-Saharan Africa	17
-	Lucy CORKIN Redefining Foreign Policy Impulses toward Africa: The Roles of the MFA, the MOFCOM and China Exim Bank	61
-	Sara VAN HOEYMISSEN Regional Organizations in China's Security Strategy for Africa: The Sense of Supporting "African Solutions to African Problems"	91
	Susanne KAMERLING and Frans-Paul VAN DER	
	PUTTEN An Overseas Naval Presence without Overseas Bases: China's Counter-piracy Operation in the Gulf of Aden	119
-	Anna Katharina STAHL Contrasting Rhetoric and Converging Security Interests of the European Union and China in Africa	147
Co	ntributors	175